# II. Human Rights

#### FREEDOM OF EXPRESSION

### International Standards on Freedom of Expression

During the Commission's 2015 reporting year, the Chinese government and Communist Party continued to restrict expression in contravention of international human rights standards, including Article 19 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) and Article 19 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights.<sup>1</sup> According to the ICCPR—which China signed <sup>2</sup> and has stated its intent to ratify 3—and as reiterated by the Special Rapporteur on the Promotion and Protection of the Right to Freedom of Opinion and Expression, countries may impose certain restrictions or limitations on freedom of expression, if such restrictions are provided by law and are necessary for the purpose of respecting the "rights or reputations of others" or protecting national security, public order, public health, or morals.<sup>4</sup> The UN Human Rights Committee specified in a 2011 general comment that restrictions. tions on freedom of expression specified in Article 19(3) should be interpreted narrowly and that the restrictions "may not put in jeopardy the right itself." <sup>5</sup> An October 2009 UN Human Rights Council resolution, moreover, stated that restrictions on the "discussion of government policies and political debate," "peaceful demonstrations or political activities, including for peace or democracy," and "expression of opinion and dissent" are inconsistent with Article 19(3) of the ICCPR.6

# Legislative Developments

Significant legislative developments took place in China during this reporting year, including the passage of the PRC Counterespionage Law in November 2014,7 the PRC National Security Law in July 2015,8 and the Ninth Amendment to the PRC Criminal Law in August.9 Commentators raised concerns about the government and Party's potential use of vaguely worded legal provisions to restrict and jeopardize the right to freedom of expression <sup>10</sup> and the press, <sup>11</sup> and the free flow of information. <sup>12</sup> Examples of such provisions include:

- Article 13 of the PRC Counterespionage Law, which allows national security agencies to seize telecommunications equipment and to shut down or confiscate such equipment if an organization or individual found to be "harming national security... refuses to change or makes changes that do not comply" with the agencies' requests; 13
   Article 76 of the PRC National Security Law, which calls for
- Article 76 of the PRC National Security Law, which calls for the nation to "strengthen press publicity and public opinion guidance on national security," <sup>14</sup> a provision that violates press freedom, according to press advocacy organizations; <sup>15</sup>
- press freedom, according to press advocacy organizations; <sup>15</sup>
   Article 25 of the PRC National Security Law, which allows for the punishment of the "dissemination of unlawful and harmful information on the Internet." <sup>16</sup> Similarly, the amended version of Article 291 in the PRC Criminal Law punishes the fabrication and dissemination of certain types of false in-

formation—including regarding "dangerous situations," "epidemics," and "disasters"—on the Internet and other media with up to seven years' imprisonment; <sup>17</sup> and

• Draft cybersecurity legislation issued for public comment in July 2015, 18 which contains a provision allowing authorities to temporarily suspend Internet services to "maintain national security and social order or to deal with sudden incidents." 19

#### PROMOTING "INTERNET SOVEREIGNTY"

Chinese officials promoted national control of the Internet, or "Internet sovereignty" (wangluo zhuquan),<sup>20</sup> in domestic legislation and international standards for Internet governance this past year. The draft PRC Cybersecurity Law advanced the principle that "Internet sovereignty is . . . an extension of national sovereignty in cyberspace." 21 In November 2014, delegates representing international businesses at an Internet conference in China convened by the Cyberspace Administration of China, also known as the State Internet Information Office,<sup>22</sup> reportedly did not sign a draft declaration disseminated among participants by the conference host that called on the international community to "respect Internet sovereignty of all countries." <sup>23</sup> In addition, China and other members of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization submitted a revised draft of the International Code of Conduct for Information Security (ICCIS) to the UN General Assembly in January 2015 that establishes "multilateral, transparent and democratic international Internet governance mechanisms." <sup>24</sup> Commentators raised concerns that the draft emphasized state control of the Internet and is contrary to a multistakeholder model of Internet governance 25 that includes civil society and business interests.<sup>26</sup> According to a U.S. legal expert, the revised ICCIS draft may reflect the Chinese government's reluctance to "[apply] existing international law to cyberspace." 27

#### Abuse of the PRC Criminal Law To Punish Free Expression

The Chinese government and Communist Party continue to exploit provisions within international standards, as stated above, as well as to use vague provisions in the PRC Criminal Law to prosecute citizens for exercising their right to freedom of speech. Examples documented during this reporting year included Article 293 ("picking quarrels and provoking trouble"), Article 225 ("illegal business activity"), and Article 105(2) ("inciting subversion of state power"). Chinese legal experts continued to criticize a 2013 judicial interpretation that expanded "picking quarrels and provoking trouble" to penalize online speech, noting the interpretation goes beyond the provision's scope of tangible acts of disorderly conduct. On the control of the provision's scope of tangible acts of disorderly conduct.

Chinese authorities used criminal charges to target dozens of mainland Chinese supporters of the fall 2014 Hong Kong pro-democracy protests for detention and harassment.<sup>30</sup> For example, of the 117 cases that the international non-governmental organization Chinese Human Rights Defenders (CHRD) documented of mainland Chinese citizens detained in connection to the pro-democracy protests in Hong Kong,<sup>31</sup> many were on suspicion of "picking quar-

rels and provoking trouble." <sup>32</sup> Some of the detained individuals had posted online or sent via social media photos of themselves holding printed signs and, in at least one case, holding an umbrella <sup>33</sup>—one of the symbols associated with the protests <sup>34</sup>—to demonstrate their support for the Hong Kong protesters' aspirations. <sup>35</sup> Authorities arrested some of the detainees, including poet Wang Zang, <sup>36</sup> housing rights advocate Han Ying, <sup>37</sup> activist Xu Chongyang, <sup>38</sup> and rights defender Song Ze. <sup>39</sup> Prosecutors in Guangdong province charged some local protest supporters, including democracy advocates Xie Wenfei <sup>40</sup> and Wang Mo, <sup>41</sup> with "inciting subversion of state power"—a crime of "endangering state security" under the PRC Criminal Law. <sup>42</sup> In addition, officials detained Yu Wensheng <sup>43</sup> and Xia Lin, <sup>44</sup> lawyers who attempted to protect the rights of clients in detention for their support of the pro-democracy protests. <sup>45</sup>

The government and Party also continued to use the charge of "illegal business activity" to prosecute individuals who published unauthorized accounts of Chinese history <sup>46</sup> and other material that authorities deemed to be politically sensitive. These individuals included 82-year-old journalist Huang Zerong (also known as Tie Liu),<sup>47</sup> documentarian Shen Yongping,<sup>48</sup> and writer Fu Zhibin.<sup>49</sup> In September 2014, the UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention censured the Chinese government for "exploit[ing] the vagueness of Article 225 to justify the prosecution" of Wang Hanfei, the mainland Chinese publisher of a Hong Kong-based periodical, "for the peaceful exercise of his fundamental rights protected by international law." <sup>50</sup> In 2012, authorities in Hunan province sentenced Wang to three years and six months' imprisonment on the charges of "illegal business activity" and "fraud." <sup>51</sup>

According to Chinese Human Rights Defenders, by late 2014, Chinese authorities "returned to using more explicitly political charges" against rights defenders and activists as demonstrated by the use of the charge of "inciting subversion of state power," in contrast to the frequent use of "public order" charges between 2012 and 2014.<sup>52</sup> For example, Guangdong security officials arrested bloggers Liang Qinhui in February 2015,<sup>53</sup> and Zheng Jingxian <sup>54</sup> and Huang Qian in April,<sup>55</sup> on the charge of "inciting subversion of state power" for posting comments about government and Party leaders. They detained Zheng after he reportedly posted a microblog comment about the July 2014 detention of Zhou Yongkang, a former member of the Standing Committee of the Political Bureau of the Communist Party Central Committee and Minister of Public Security, three hours prior to the Party's formal announcement of it.<sup>56</sup>

Nobel Peace Prize laureate Liu Xiaobo remains in prison, serving year 6 of an 11-year sentence on the charge of "inciting subversion of state power" for several of his essays and his co-authorship of Charter 08.<sup>57</sup> Foreign government leaders and advocacy organizations continued to call for his release from prison <sup>58</sup> and for the release of his wife, poet and artist Liu Xia, from extralegal detention at their home in Beijing municipality.<sup>59</sup>

#### Pu Zhiqiang and the Criminalization of Speech

Authorities in Beijing detained and then arrested lawyer Pu Zhiqiang <sup>60</sup>—well-known for his work on freedom of speech, <sup>61</sup> his representation of defendants in politically sensitive cases, <sup>62</sup> and his public criticism of the reeducation through labor system <sup>63</sup>—amid a nationwide crackdown in China prior to the 25th anniversary of the 1989 Tiananmen protests and their violent suppression. <sup>64</sup> At the time of Pu's detention in May 2014, the Party-run media outlet Global Times editorialized that the private gathering Pu attended to commemorate the Tiananmen anniversary that month was an event that "clearly crossed the red line of law" because the "June 4th incident" is "the most sensitive political issue in China."

A year after Pu's detention, in May 2015, the Beijing Municipal People's Procuratorate indicted him on the charges of "inciting ethnic hatred" and "picking quarrels and provoking trouble," <sup>66</sup> based on several microblog posts Pu made between 2011 and 2014 that either criticized the Chinese government's ethnic policy in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region <sup>67</sup> or mocked officials. <sup>68</sup> Domestic commentators raised concerns that the authorities' prosecution of Pu criminalizes speech protected under China's Constitution. <sup>69</sup> One of the commentators, moreover, questioned the premise that Pu's posts incited ethnic hatred, arguing instead that Pu's condemnation of terrorist acts and his calls for authorities to improve ethnic minority policies served to "promote ethnic reconciliation and unity." <sup>70</sup> In August 2015, the Beijing No. 2 Intermediate People's Court reportedly notified Pu's defense counsel that his trial would be delayed an additional three months. <sup>71</sup>

# Growth and Control of the Internet and Mobile Communications EXPANDING ACCESS

The Chinese government continued to take steps to expand the country's telecommunications infrastructure and provide greater Internet access in rural and less developed areas of China.<sup>72</sup> Government spending on Internet infrastructure reportedly is set to reach 430 billion yuan (US\$69.4 billion) in 2015 and 700 billion yuan (US\$112.9 billion) in total for 2016 and 2017.73 According to the China Internet Network Information Center, there were 649 million Internet users in China by the end of 2014, close to 48 percent of the total population.<sup>74</sup> Also by the end of 2014, 557 million people in China accessed the Internet from mobile phones, amounting to 85.8 percent of Internet users in China, according to official data.<sup>75</sup> The telecommunications company Tencent reported that in 2014, active accounts for its messaging services WeChat (also known as Weixin) and QQ had already reached 500 million and 815 million, respectively.<sup>76</sup> Since 2012, WeChat's public accounts platform reportedly has gained popularity—and increasing government scrutiny—by audiences . . . . "77 "empower[ing] users

## GOVERNMENT AND PARTY CENSORSHIP OF ONLINE CONTENT

The Cyberspace Administration of China (CAC) issued the Internet User Account Name Management Regulations (2015 Regula-

tions) in February 2015.78 Commentators believe that the 2015 Regulations hold the potential to be a more effective tool for monitoring Internet users than prior real-name account registration regulations.<sup>79</sup> The 2015 Regulations require real-name account registration for individuals and entities using a range of Internet services, including "blogs, microblogs, instant-messaging tools, online forums, [and] online commentary . . .," among others.80 Internet service providers, moreover, are required to "implement security management" 81 over prohibited content that the government deems harmful to national security, or that incites "ethnic hatred" or "destroys" national policies on religion.82 Internet service providers are also required to cancel accounts that use purportedly false information or misuse the names of celebrities or organizations.83 In preparation for the implementation of the 2015 Regulations, which took effect on March 1, 2015, Chinese Internet companies reportedly deleted more than 60,000 Internet accounts in February.84 In March, state- and Party-run news agencies, such as Xinhua and People's Daily, shut down more than 7,000 Internet accounts that violated the 2015 Regulations. 85 Government agencies, including the CAC and the Ministry of Culture, reportedly investigated, threatened punishment for, fined, or shut down websites with content that included sexual content,86 violence,87 anime cartoons,88 and online dating services.89 The South China Morning Post reported that the CAC also shut down dozens of social media accounts that shared unofficial versions of Chinese and Communist Party history. 90 Domestic websites deleted "more than one billion pornographic and harmful posts . . . as part of a clean-up of the [I]nternet." 91 In addition, the Communist Party Youth League issued a document 92 in February 2015 calling for the recruitment of more than 10 million "online youth civilization volunteers" tasked with spreading "positive energy," the "Chinese dream," and "promoting rule of law" online and via social media outlets.<sup>93</sup>

# "Great Cannon" Cyberattacks

International media reported on unprecedented, massive cyberattacks in March 2015 94 against GreatFire.org, a site that monitors Web-based censorship in China,95 and GitHub, a program-sharing repository.96 Web pages for GreatFire.org and the New York Times' Chinese-language site hosted at GitHub were specifically targeted.<sup>97</sup> According to Citizen Lab, a human rights and information technology research center at the University of Toronto, the tool used for the cyberattacks—a so-called "Great Cannon"—hijacked traffic from overseas users to the domestic Chinese website Baidu and injected malicious code that was redirected against the targeted websites, thus overwhelming their servers and preventing user access.98 Citizen Lab found that the Great Cannon appears to share some of its code with and was housed in the same infrastructure as the Great Firewall,99 the Chinese government's primary tool to prevent users from within China from accessing foreign websites that contain content the government deems politically sensitive. 100 Citizen Lab concluded that such an attack "would require the approval of high-level authorities within the Chinese government." 101

#### Freedom of the Press

# POLITICAL CONTROL OF THE MEDIA: "GUIDANCE," INTERFERENCE, AND REGULATION

International experts have identified media serving "as government mouthpieces instead of as independent bodies operating in the public interest" as a major challenge to free expression. <sup>102</sup> According to a 2015 Freedom House report, Chinese government and Communist Party "censorship and propaganda directives that are distributed to news outlets, websites, and portals . . . allow key state-run outlets to cover potentially damaging news in a timely but selective manner, then require other media to restrict their reporting to the established narrative." <sup>103</sup> The official term for this form of control is the "guidance of public opinion" (yulun daoxiang). <sup>104</sup> China Digital Times, a U.S.-based media aggregator, documented directives providing "guidance" for a wide range of events, political figures, and topics during this reporting year. <sup>105</sup> These included the 2014 pro-democracy protests in Hong Kong; <sup>106</sup> the criminal case against Zhou Yongkang, a former member of the Standing Committee of the Political Bureau of the Communist Party Central Committee and Minister of Public Security; <sup>107</sup> and a ferry accident in June 2015 along the Yangtze River. <sup>108</sup> In March 2015, the Shanghai Propaganda Department Information Service noted that censorship activity was targeted against "speech that . . . cast doubt or attack[ed] the government" in a directive to discontinue coverage and public feedback about "Under the Dome," <sup>109</sup> a documentary about air pollution that reportedly received over 100 million views in its first 48 hours online. <sup>110</sup>

Government and business interference in news coverage continued to hinder the news media from fulfilling a public function to serve as a watchdog. 111 As a result, the state of Chinese investigative and independent journalism has deteriorated further, 112 with one commentator asserting that, "At no point in the past 10 years have things been quite so impossible as they have been under [Chinese President and Communist Party General Secretary] Xi Jinping." 113 The head editor of Southern Weekend, a market-driven newspaper based in Guangdong province that had been known for its investigative reporting, linked the newspaper's recent decline to several factors, including fewer readers, high production costs, the departure of talented staff, and competition from new online media. 114 A former staff journalist and a media scholar, however, ascribed Southern Weekend's decline to a provincial propaganda official's censoring of an editorial in support of constitutional rights in 2013 115 and aggressive censorship of the newspaper since that time. 116 In a March 2015 editorial, Beijing News asserted that government and business interference caused the Beijing News to withhold previous investigative reports, thus preventing it from exercising its "supervision of public opinion," 117 a reference to the government's official term for journalism's watchdog function. 118 In the immediate aftermath of deadly chemical explosions in a facility near residential areas of Tianjin municipality in August 2015, Beijing News, China Youth Daily, and Caixin Media, among others, published reports that "were probing more deeply into the people and decisions behind the Tianjin explosion[s]." 119 Yet censorship

instructions indicated that Chinese authorities directed journalists to only use coverage from the state media agency Xinhua and refrain from posting "private" commentary through social media outlets about the Tianjin explosions. <sup>120</sup>

The pressures placed on Yanhuang Chunqiu (known in English as "China Through the Ages") <sup>121</sup>—one of China's most influential reform-oriented political magazines <sup>122</sup>—illustrated the government's use of regulatory measures to obstruct independent journalism. <sup>123</sup> In September 2014, the government reassigned the magazine to a more restrictive "supervisory unit" (*zhuguan danwei*), a move that a Yanhuang Chunqiu senior editor said might compromise editorial independence and force the magazine to become another voice of the state. <sup>124</sup> In April 2015, the State Administration for Press, Publications, Radio, Film and Television (SAPPRFT) warned the magazine that 37 articles published since the beginning of 2015 violated guidelines, including articles with content about former political leaders Deng Xiaoping, Hu Yaobang, and Zhao Ziyang. <sup>125</sup> Reports in October 2014 <sup>126</sup> and April 2015 <sup>127</sup> also pointed to ongoing interference in the selection and retention of the magazine's editorial leadership.

# **Anticorruption Investigations of Media Personnel**

The Chinese government and Communist Party targeted individuals working in the media industry for investigation for alleged corruption and fraud during this reporting year, 128 including staff from China Central Television (CCTV) 129 and the 21st Century Business Herald. 130 Widespread government and business misconduct 131 and the lack of a free market for information 132 reportedly contribute to a media environment in China where corruption, such as payments to publish favorable stories and to expunge negative ones, 133 is rampant 134 and systemic. 135 According to an official from the Party's Central Commission for Discipline Inspection who conducted investigations at SAPPRFT, in 2014, the highest number of media industry officials in five years were found to be in violation of Party "discipline," 136 and investigations reportedly were to increase in 2015. 137 In addition, in 2014, the "Sweep Away Pornography, Strike Down Illegal Publications" Task Force Office reportedly investigated 212 cases of suspected extortion, operating as a journalist without an official press card, or involvement in illegal publications. 138

#### Anticorruption Investigations of Media Personnel—Continued

The government and Party's charges against some senior executives at state-run and commercial media outlets, however, may have been motivated by political concerns. For example, authorities sentenced former Liaoning province television executive Shi Lianwen to life imprisonment for corruption in 2014.139 A more critical problem, according to David Bandurski of the University of Hong Kong's China Media Project, was Shi's alleged emphasis on the media market's commercial demands rather than on government and Party priorities. 140 Simon Denyer of the Washington Post wrote that authorities targeted Shen Hao, the founding editor of the 21st Century Business Herald, because under Shen's leadership, the publication had "stepped on many powerful toes in its reporting of the business dealings of China's Communist elite." 141 In August 2015, the Shanghai Municipality People's Procuratorate brought indictments against Shen and 29 others, as well as 15 business entities, associated with the 21st Century Business Herald on charges of extortion and forced transactions. 142

# HARASSMENT AND CRIMINAL PUNISHMENT OF DOMESTIC JOURNALISTS AND MEDIA STAFF

The Committee to Protect Journalists reported an increase in the number of journalists and Internet writers imprisoned in China to 44 in 2014 from 32 in 2013, making China "the world's worst jailer of the press" in 2014. 143 Representative cases of imprisonment and detention of journalists include:

- Ilham Tohti's Seven Students. In December 2014, authorities in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region imposed prison sentences of between three and eight years <sup>144</sup> on Atikem Rozi, Mutellip Imin, Perhat Halmurat, Shohret Nijat, Luo Yuwei, Abduqeyum Ablimit, and Akbar Imin on the charge of "separatism" <sup>145</sup> for alleged work on the Uyghur-language news website Uyghur Online. <sup>146</sup> The seven had been students of Ilham Tohti, <sup>147</sup> a university professor and founder of Uyghur Online who was sentenced to life imprisonment in September 2014 on the same charge. <sup>148</sup>
- Gao Yu. In April 2015, the Beijing No. 3 Intermediate People's Court sentenced 71-year-old journalist Gao Yu to seven years' imprisonment for "leaking state secrets." <sup>149</sup> According to People's Daily, the court reportedly alleged that Gao provided a central government circular to a foreign website in July 2013. <sup>150</sup> The media website in question denied receiving the document from Gao, <sup>151</sup> and her lawyer, Mo Shaoping, asserted that authorities did not show evidence that Gao was the source. <sup>152</sup> Commentators further noted the contents of the circular had already been distributed among government and Party officials and in state media; <sup>153</sup> one commentator rejected the premise that the document should even be classified as "secret." <sup>154</sup>
- **Zhang Miao.** Public security officials from Beijing municipality detained Zhang Miao, a news assistant for the German newspaper Die Zeit, from October 2014 through July 2015 on suspicion of "picking quarrels and provoking trouble." <sup>155</sup> In the

days prior to her detention, she accompanied Die Zeit's Beijing correspondent to Hong Kong to cover the 2014 pro-democracy protests. Leading and the state of the

#### HARASSMENT OF FOREIGN JOURNALISTS AND NEWS MEDIA

The Chinese government and Communist Party continued to use a range of methods to restrict and harass foreign journalists and news media in an attempt to silence independent reporting in China. According to the Foreign Correspondents' Club of China (FCCC) annual report on working conditions in 2014, these methods included official harassment of reporters, news assistants, and sources; attempts to block coverage of issues that authorities deemed "sensitive"; restrictions on travel to areas along China's border and ethnic minority regions; visa delays, denials, and threats of denial; <sup>158</sup> and blockage of foreign media websites <sup>159</sup> and social media accounts in China. <sup>160</sup>

**Physical and psychological intimidation.** Authorities harassed foreign journalists on assignments covering mainland supporters of the 2014 pro-democracy protests in Hong Kong, <sup>161</sup> ethnic rights advocates, <sup>162</sup> and striking workers. <sup>163</sup> Some examples from this past year included:

• October 2014. Security officials in Beijing municipality repeatedly interrogated Angela Köckritz, then the Beijing-based correspondent for the German newspaper Die Zeit, in connection to the October detention of her news assistant Zhang Miao. 164 According to the FCCC, Köckritz "felt so intimidated by the experience that she resigned her job as her paper's Beijing correspondent and left China." 165

• May 2015. Police in Beijing stopped CNN correspondent David McKenzie and his cameraman from covering a peaceful street protest in which migrant workers were demonstrating for access to education for their children. <sup>166</sup> In a video segment aired on CNN, the police are shown shoving McKenzie, covering the camera lens with a hand, and temporarily detaining

the reporting team. 167

• May 2015. Al Jazeera reported that police from Chongqing municipality pointed assault rifles at an Al Jazeera reporter and crew while they were reporting on the aftermath of a protest over a proposed railway in Sichuan province, "despite having official approval from the local government to film in the area." <sup>168</sup>

**Visa delays and denial.** The FCCC remained concerned that "Chinese authorities are continuing to abuse the press card and visa renewal process in a political manner." <sup>169</sup> Representative trends and examples observed during this reporting year include the following:

• 2014. The FCCC reported that the end-of-year visa renewal process in 2014 improved in comparison to delays experienced in 2013.<sup>170</sup> Some journalists faced "extreme delays" in 2014 when trying to obtain short-term J-2 visiting journalists visas.<sup>171</sup>

- **November 2014.** Nicholas Kristof, a columnist and former Beijing bureau chief for the New York Times, wrote in November 2014 that Chinese authorities would not issue him a visa. 172
- November 2014. When a New York Times reporter asked Chinese President and Communist Party General Secretary Xi Jinping about easing visa restrictions for foreign correspondents at a press conference held during the November 2014 Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation summit in Beijing, <sup>173</sup> Xi reportedly responded with metaphors that some commentators interpreted as "plac[ing] the blame with the journalists" and their media organizations for the visa problems. <sup>174</sup>

#### Notes to Section II—Freedom of Expression

<sup>1</sup>International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, adopted by UN General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of 16 December 66, entry into force 23 March 76, art. 19; Universal Declaration of Human Rights, adopted and proclaimed by UN General Assembly resolution 217A (III)

on 10 December 48, art. 19.

<sup>2</sup>United Nations Treaty Collection, Chapter IV, Human Rights, International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), last visited 26 July 15. China signed the ICCPR on October

5, 1998.

<sup>3</sup> See, e.g., State Council Information Office, "Progress in China's Human Rights in 2012," reprinted in Xinhua, 14 May 13, sec. 6. The State Council did not mention the International Covprise in Xinhua, 14 May 13, sec. 6. The state Council bumps rights white paper. "Progress in China's Human Rights in 2012," reprinted in Xinhua, 14 May 13, sec. 6. The State Council bumps rights white paper. "Progress in China's Human Rights in 2012," reprinted in Xinhua, 14 May 13, sec. 6. The State Council bumps rights white paper. "Progress in China's Human Rights in 2012," reprinted in Xinhua, 14 May 13, sec. 6. The State Council bumps rights white paper. enant on Civil and Political Rights in its most recent human rights white paper, "Progress in China's Human Rights in 2014." State Council Information Office, "Progress in China's Human Rights in 2014," reprinted in Xinhua, 8 June 15.

4 International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, adopted by UN General Assembly reso-

<sup>4</sup>International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, adopted by UN General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) of 16 December 66, entry into force 23 March 76, art. 19(3); Frank La Rue, Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Promotion and Protection of the Right to Freedom of Opinion and Expression, UN Human Rights Council, A/HRC/17/27, 16 May 11, para. 24.

<sup>5</sup>UN Human Rights Committee, General Comment No. 34, Article 19: Freedoms of Opinion and Expression, CCPR/C/GC/34, 12 September 11, para. 21.

<sup>6</sup>UN GAOR, Hum. Rts. Coun., 12th Sess., Promotion and Protection of All Human Rights, Civil, Political, Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, Including the Right to Development, adopted by Human Rights Council resolution 12/16, A/HRC/RES/12/16, 12 October 09, para. 5(n)(i)

 $5(\underline{p})(i)$ , PRC Counterespionage Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo fanjiandie fa], passed and effec-

8 PRC National Security Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo guojia anquan fa], passed and effective 1 July 15.

<sup>9</sup>National People's Congress Standing Committee, PRC Criminal Law Amendment (Nine) [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo xingfa xiuzheng'an (jiu)], issued 29 August 15, effective 1 Novem-

| Zhonghua reminin gongheguo angua attached | Zhonghua reminin redemand | Zhonghua reminin redemand | Zhonghua reminin rem

its (blog), 22 July 15.

12 See, e.g., Verna Yu, "Legal Experts Fear China's National Security Law Will Stifle Freedoms," South China Morning Post, 11 March 15; Edward Wong, "Chinese Security Laws Elevate the Party and Stifle Dissent. Mao Would Approve.," New York Times, 29 May 15.

13 PRC Counterespionage Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo fanjiandie fa], passed and effective 1 Newspher Lay 14 19 18

tive 1 November 14, art. 13.

14 PRC National Security Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo guojia anquan fa], passed and

effective 1 July 15, art. 76.

15 International Federation of Journalists (IFJ) and Hong Kong Journalists Association (HKJA), "New National Security Law in China Suppresses Media Freedom," 2 July 15, reprinted in IFEX, 7 July 15. The IFJ and HKJA refer to Article 73 in their public statement rather than Article 76. Article 76 in the final version of the National Security Law is Article 72. In the coord works where of the National Security Law PRC National Security Law 73 in the second review draft of the National Security Law PRC National Security Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo guojia anquan fa], passed and effective 1 July 15, art. 76; National People's Congress Standing Committee, PRC National Security Law (Second Review) Draft) [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo guojia anquan fa (cao'an erci shenyi gao), National People's Congress, 6 May 15, art. 73.

16 PRC National Security Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo guojia anquan fa], passed and offsetiral Livia 15.

Merch National Security Law (Ellionghua Teimini gongheguo gaujia angami an, passed and effective 1 July 15, art. 25.

17 PRC Criminal Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo xingfa], passed 1 July 79, amended 14 March 97, effective 1 October 97, amended 25 December 99, 31 August 01, 29 December 01, 28 December 02, 28 February 05, 29 June 06, 28 February 09, 25 February 11, art. 291; National People's Congress Standing Committee, PRC Criminal Law Amendment (Nine) [Zhonghua and Committee, PRC Criminal Law Amendment (N renmin gongheguo xingfa xiuzheng'an (jiu)], issued 29 August 15, effective 1 November 15, item

renmin gongheguo xingfa xiuzheng'an (jiu)], issued 29 August 15, effective 1 November 15, item 32.

<sup>18</sup>National People's Congress Standing Committee, PRC Cybersecurity Law (Draft) [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo wangluo anquan fa (cao'an)], issued 6 July 15. See also Adam Segal, "China's New Cybersecurity Law," Council on Foreign Relations, Net Politics (blog), 8 July 15.

<sup>19</sup>National People's Congress Standing Committee, PRC Cybersecurity Law (Draft) [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo wangluo anquan fa (cao'an)], issued 6 July 15, art. 50. See also "China Voice: Cyber Security High on China's Agenda," Xinhua, 9 July 15; Gerry Shih et al., "China's Draft Cybersecurity Law Could Up Censorship, Irk Business," Reuters, 8 July 15.

<sup>20</sup>Luo Yufan and Chen Fei, "China To Draft Cybersecurity Law To Protect Internet Sovereignty and National Security" [Woguo ni zhiding wangluo anquan fa weihu wangluo zhuquan guojia anquan], Xinhua, reprinted in National People's Congress, 25 June 15; Joel Simon, "The New Censorship: Inside the Global Battle for Media Freedom" (New York: Columbia University Press, 2015), 104. According to Joel Simon of the Committee to Protect Journalists, Internet sov-Press, 2015), 104. According to Joel Simon of the Committee to Protect Journalists, Internet sovereignty is "... the principle that within a state's territory the Internet should be under the ereignty is "... the principurisdiction of that country.

<sup>21</sup> National People's Congress Standing Committee, PRC Cybersecurity Law (Draft) [Zhonghua

21 National People's Congress Standing Committee, PRC Cybersecurity Law (Draft) [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo wangluo anquan fa (cao'an)], issued 6 July 15, Explanation [Shuoming], sec. 3(1). According to the explanatory section issued with the draft law, "Internet sovereignty" undergirds Article 2. See also Luo Yufan and Chen Fei, "China To Draft Cybersecurity Law To Protect Internet Sovereignty and National Security" [Woguo ni zhiding wangluo anquan fa weihu wangluo zhuquan guojia anquan], Xinhua, reprinted in National People's Congress, 25 June 15. For an English translation of this Xinhua article, see Rogier Creemers, "Cybersecurity Law Draft Under Discussion at NPC," China Copyright and Media (blog), 25 June 15.

22 Li Yuxiao and Xu Lu, "China's Cybersecurity Situation and the Potential of International Cooperation," in China and Cybersecurity: Espionage, Strategy, and Politics in the Digital Domain, eds. Jon R. Lindsay et al. (New York: Oxford University Press, 2015), 236.

23 Catherine Shu, "China Tried To Get World Internet Conference Attendees To Ratify This Ridiculous Draft Declaration," TechCrunch, 20 November 14. TechCrunch posted a link to the draft declaration. James T. Areddy, "China Delivers Midnight Internet Declaration—Offline," Wall Street Journal, China Real Time Report (blog), 21 November 14.

24 UN General Assembly, "Letter Dated 9 January 2015 From the Permanent Representatives of China, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, the Russian Federation, Tajikistan and Uzbekistan to the United Nations Addressed to the Secretary-General," A/69/723, 13 January 15, item 2(8). Item 2(8) of the draft states, "All States must play the same role in, and carry equal responsibility for, international governance of the Internet, its security, continuity and stability of operation, and its development in a way which promotes the establishment of multilateral, transparent and democratic international Internet governance mechanisms which ensure an equitable distribution of resources, facilitate access for all and ensure the

<sup>25</sup>Kristen Eichensehr, "International Cyber Governance: Engagement Without Agreement?" Just Security (blog), 2 February 15; J. Michael Daniel et al., "China's Undermining an Open Internet," Politico, 4 February 15.

<sup>26</sup>J. Michael Daniel et al., "China's Undermining an Open Internet," Politico, 4 February 15.

Internet," Politico, 4 February 15.

26 J. Michael Daniel et al., "China's Undermining an Open Internet," Politico, 4 February 15.

27 Kristen Eichensehr, "International Cyber Governance: Engagement Without Agreement?"

Just Security (blog), 2 February 15. See also Henry Röigas, "An Updated Draft of the Code of Conduct Distributed in the United Nations—What's New?" NATO Cooperative Cyber Defence Centre of Excellence, 10 February 15.

28 PRC Criminal Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo xingfa], issued 1 July 79, amended 14 March 97, effective 1 October 97, amended 25 December 99, 31 August 01, 29 December 01, 28 December 02, 28 February 05, 29 June 06, 28 February 09, 25 February 11, arts. 293, 225, 105(2). For the distinction between the charge of "subversion" and "inciting subversion," see Joshua Rosenzweig, "What's the Difference Between Subversion and Inciting Subversion?" Simplifyed 19 January 12.

105(2). For the distinction between the charge of "subversion" and "inciting subversion," see Joshua Rosenzweig, "What's the Difference Between Subversion and Inciting Subversion?" Siweiluozi Blog, 19 January 12.

29 Zhang Qianfan, "'Picking Quarrels and Provoking Trouble' Extended to Online Speech" [Yanshen dao wangluo yanlun de "xunxin zishi"], Financial Times, 4 February 15; Zhang Mingkai, "Freedom of Online Speech and Criminal Offense" [Wangluo yanlun ziyou yu xingshi fanzui], Tencent Internet Crime Research Center, 12 December 14, reprinted in New Citizens' Movement Blog, 18 December 14; Zhou Dongxu, "Wei Dong: Internet Rumors Not Appropriately Defined as Picking Quarrels and Provoking Trouble" [Wei dong: wangluo zaoyao buyi bei jieding wei xunxin zishi], Caixin, 29 September 14. For a translation of Zhang Qianfan's Financial Times article, see Dui Hua Foundation, "Article 293: Deeming Free Speech Disorder in Internet Space," Dui Hua Human Rights Journal, 3 March 15. See also Jeremy Daum, "Updated: Quick Note on 'Picking Quarrels,'" China Law Translate (blog), 6 May 14.

30 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Individuals Detained in Mainland China for Supporting Hong Kong Pro-Democracy Protests," 19 October 14, updated 9 July 15.

<sup>32</sup> Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "[CHRB] China's Draft National Security Law: More License To Abuse Human Rights (5/15–21/2015)," 21 May 15.

<sup>33</sup> Tom Phillips, "Chinese Poet Faces Jail for Possession of Umbrella," Telegraph, 7 October

<sup>34</sup> John Henley, "How the Umbrella Became a Symbol of the Hong Kong Democracy Protests,"

34 John Henley, "How the Umbrella Became a Symbol of the Hong Kong Democracy Protests," Guardian, 29 September 14.
35 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Individuals Detained in Mainland China for Supporting Hong Kong Pro-Democracy Protests," 19 October 14, updated 9 July 15.
36 Tom Phillips, "Chinese Poet Faces Jail for Possession of Umbrella," Telegraph, 7 October 14; Jack Chang, "Chinese Art Colony's Free-Speech Illusion Shatters," Associated Press, 17 October 14. For more information on Wang Zang, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2014-00420.

<sup>37</sup> 'Urgent: Many Mainland Supporters of Hong Kong's Occupy Central Detained (Group Photo)" [Jinji: dalu duo ming zhichi xianggang zhan zhong renshi bei zhua (zutu)], Banned Books, 1 October 14; Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Prisoner of Conscience—Han Ying," 24

Books, 1 October 14; Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Prisoner of Conscience—Han Ying," 24 December 14. For more information on Han Ying, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2014-00409.

38 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Individuals Detained in Mainland China for Supporting Hong Kong Pro-Democracy Protests," 19 October 14, updated 9 July 15. For more information on Xu Chongyang, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2014-00434.

39 Rights Defense Network, "Song Ze and Two Others Arrested for Supporting Hong Kong's 'Occupy Central,' Released on Bail" [Yin shengyuan xianggang "zhan zhong" bei bu de song ze deng san ren qubao huoshi], 6 June 15. For more information on Song Ze, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2013-00283.

40 "Mainland Severely Punishes Occupy Central Supporter Vie Wenfei With Arrest for Incite-

\*40 \*\*Mainland Severely Punishes Occupy Central Supporter Xie Wenfei With Arrest for Incitement" [Dalu yancheng zhan zhong zhichizhe xie wenfei yi shandian zui pibu," Radio Free Asia,
 25 November 14; Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "[CHRB] 'Inciting Subversion' Cases Move

Forward; Pu Zhiqiang Still in Legal Limbo (4/23-5/17/15)," 7 May 15. For more information on

Forward; Pu Zhiqiang Still in Legal Limbo (4/23–5/17/15)," 7 May 15. For more information on Xie Wenfei, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2014-00209.  $^{41}$ Rights Defense Network, "Jiangsu Huai'an Rights Defender Wang Mo Arrested for Inciting Subversion of State Power" [Jiangsu huai'an weiquan renshi wang mo bei yi shexian shandong dianfu guojia zhengquan zui daibul, 17 November 14. For more information on Wang Mo, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2014-00328.  $^{42}$ PRC Criminal Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo xingfa], passed 1 July 79, amended 14 March 97, effective 1 October 97, amended 25 December 99, 31 August 01, 29 December 01, 28 December 02, 28 February 05, 29 June 06, 28 February 09, 25 February 11, art. 105.  $^{43}$ Rights Defense Network, "Xu Yan: Lawyer Yu Wensheng Arrested on November 20" [Xu yan: yu wensheng lushi yi yu 11 yue 20 ri bei pibul, 23 November 14. For more information on Yu Wensheng, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2014-00387.  $^{44}$ Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Prisoner of Conscience—Xia Lin," 16 February 15. For more information on Xia Lin, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2014-00432.

45 Rights Defense Network, "Xu Yan: Lawyer Yu Wensheng Arrested on November 20" [Xu yan: yu wensheng lushi yi yu 11 yue 20 ri bei pibul, 23 November 14; Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Prisoner of Conscience—Xia Lin," 16 February 15.

46 For information on the political sensitivity of historical accounts, see Ian Johnson, "China's Brave Underground Journal," New York Review of Books, 4 December 14. History, according to Lebrage "is one of China's most sensitivity issues" posing challenges to a regime for which

to Johnson, "is one of China's most sensitive issues . . . posing challenges to a regime for which

to Johnson, "Is one of China's most sensitive issues . . . posing chinacogn to India. History represents legitimacy."

47 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "[CHRB] 82-Year-Old Dissident Writer Found 'Guilty,' Given 2.5-Year Suspended Sentence (2/20-26/2015)," 26 February 15. Tie's wife reported that the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of individuals labeled "Rightists" during the case was linked to Tie's publication of the memoirs of the case was linked to Mao era political campaigns and a July 2014 essay critical of Liu Yunshan, a member of the Standing Committee of the Political Bureau of the Party Central Committee and the long-time head of the Central Propaganda Department. Chris Buckley, "Beijing Formally Charges Writer Who Published Memoirs of Victims of Mao Era," New York Times, 23 October 14; "Tie Liu: Liu Yunshan Is the Behind-the-Scenes Backer of China's News and Publishing Corruption" [Tie liu: Liu Yunshan Liu liu yunshan shi zhongguo xinwen chuban fubai de zonghoutail, China Free Press, 29 July 14. For background information on the Anti-Rightist Campaign, see Shao Yangxiang, "Who Will Compensate Victims of the Anti-Rightist Campaign?" in Human Rights in China, China Rights Forum: Legal Reform and Accountability, 2007, No. 2, 171. For more information on Huang Zerong, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2014-00347.

<sup>48</sup> Edward Wong, "Prison Sentence for Maker of Documentary on Chinese Constitutional Rule," New York Times, 30 December 14; "China Jails Filmmaker Over Documentary on the Country's Constitution," Radio Free Asia, 30 December 14. For more information on Shen Yongping, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2014-00389.

<sup>49</sup> "We Are No Longer Silent—Fundraising Notice for Mr. Fu Zhibin" [Women bu zai chemmo—

wei fu zhibin xiansheng mukuan gonggaol, reprinted in Rights Defense Network, 8 March 15; Rights Defense Network, "Fu Zhibin, a Writer From Nanchang, Jiangxi, Faces Litigation After Six-Month Detention" [Jiangxi nanchang zuojia fu zhibin bei juya bannian hou mianlin bei qisul, 9 March 15. Fu reportedly published a collection of his essays on the history of the Chinese Communist Party and the Soviet Union which was available for purchase online. For more

nese Communist Party and the Soviet Union whiten was available for purchase online. For more information on Fu Zhibin, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2015-00085. 

50 UN Human Rights Council, Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, Opinions adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at Its 70th Sess., No. 21/2014 (China), A/HRC/WGAD/2014/xx, 23 September 14, para. 28. For more information on Wang Hanfei, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2015-00218.

51 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Submission to UN on Wang Hanfei—August 29, 2013," 17 September 13; PRC Government, "Chinese Government's Response on Case of Wang Hanfei, November 1, 2013," reprinted in Chinese Human Rights Defenders, 30 October 13. Chinese November 1, 2013," reprinted in Chinese Human Rights Defenders, 30 October 13. Chinese Human Rights Defenders noted in its August 2013 submission that the court sentenced Wang Hanfei to four years in prison—three years and six months on the fraud charge and six months on the illegal business activity charge. The Chinese government response to the UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention indicated that Wang's sentence is for three years and six months. The discrepancy in the actual length of sentence is provided for in Article 69 of the PRC Criminal Law. See PRC Criminal Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo xingfal, passed 1 July 79, amended 14 March 97, effective 1 October 97, amended 25 December 99, 31 August 01, 29 December 90, 28 February 05, 20 Live 90, 198 February 05, 20 F cember 01, 28 December 02, 28 February 05, 29 June 06, 28 February 09, 25 February 11, art.

69.

52 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "[CHRB] 'Inciting Subversion' Cases Move Forward; Pu Zhiqiang Still in Legal Limbo (4/23–5/7/15)," 7 May 15.

53 Rights Defense Network, "Guangzhou Netizen Liang Qinhui (Online Name: Dagger) Faces Criminal Detention for Posting Comments" [Guangzhou wangyou liang qinhui (wangming: jiandao) yin fatie zao xingshi juliu], 5 February 15; "Internet Authors 'Dagger' and 'Right Path for China' Among Four Formally Arrested for 'Inciting Subversion'" [Wangluo zuojia "jiandao" ji "huaxia zhengdao" deng si ren bei yi "shandian zui" pibul, Radio Free Asia, 2 April 15. For more information on Liang Qinhui, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record

<sup>54</sup> "Internet Authors 'Dagger' and 'Right Path for China' Among Four Formally Arrested for 'Inciting Subversion'" [Wangluo zuojia "jiandao" ji "huaxia zhengdao" deng si ren bei yi "shandian zui" pibul, Radio Free Asia, 2 April 15; "Police in China's Guangdong Widen Crackdown on Activists, Netizens," Radio Free Asia, 10 April 15. For more information on Zheng Jingxian, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2015-00046.

<sup>55</sup> "Police in China's Guangdong Widen Crackdown on Activists, Netizens," Radio Free Asia, 10 April 15

10 April 15.

 $^{56}\,^{\rm c}$ Well-Known Blogger 'Right Path for China' Kidnapped by Guangdong National Security' [Zhiming bozhu "huaxia zhengdao" bei guangdong guo'an bangjial, Epoch Times, 18 February

56 "Well-Known Blogger 'Right Path for China' Kidnapped by Guangdong National Security" [Zhiming bozhu "huaxia zhengdao" bei guangdong guo'an bangjial, Epoch Times, 18 February 15.

57 Peter Foster, "Four Years On, Nobel Prize Winner Liu Xiaobo Still Unable To Collect Prize From Chinese Prison," Telegraph, 10 October 14; Office of the Spokesperson, U.S. Department of State, "Statement by Secretary Kerry: Fifth Anniversary of Liu Xiaobo's Conviction," 24 December 14; Edward Wong and Ian Johnson, "Liu Xiaobo, Nobel-Winning Chinese Dissident, Is Said To Send Message From Prison," New York Times, 10 December 14.

58 Global Voice Advocacy, "Global Voices Calls for Immediate Release of Jailed Online Media Workers and Activists," 24 January 15; PEN International, "China: PEN Renews Calls for Release of Poet Liu Xiaobo and Wife Liu Xia," 8 December 14; Mairead Maguire, Arch. Desmond Tutu, Jody Williams, Shirin Ebadi, et al., "Letter to UN Secretary General et al.," reprinted in Human Rights Foundation, 10 October 14; Naomi Woodley, "Prime Minister Tony Abbott Praises Chinese President Xi Jinping's Commitment to Democracy, but Tourism Industry Not Convinced by FTA," Australian Broadcasting Corporation, 17 November 14; Office of the Spokesperson, U.S. Department of State, "Statement by Secretary Kerry: Fifth Anniversary of Liu Xiaobo's Conviction," 24 December 14.

59 Amnesty International, "AI: Liu Xia," 12 November 14; "Liu Xia: A Photographer From China," Wall Street Journal, February 2015; PEN International, "China: PEN Renews Calls for Release of Poet Liu Xiaobo and Wife Liu Xia," 8 December 14; U.S. Embassy in China, "Human Rights Day Statement by Ambassador Max Baucus," 10 December 14.

60 "Lawyer Denied Bail After Detention Ahead of Tiananmen Anniversary," Associated Press, reprinted in South China Morning Post, 10 June 14.

61 William Dobson, "The World's Toughest Job: Try Being a Human Rights Lawyer in China," Slate, 6 June 12 (on Pu's defense of China Reform magazine); Philip P. Pan, "In China, Turning the Law

lated reeducation through labor cases in Chongqing municipality, including college graduate village head Ren Jianyu).

62 Teng Biao, "What Will This Crackdown on Activists Do to China's Nascent Civil Society?" Guardian, 24 January 15.

63 Li Lingli, "Pu Zhiqiang: Little by Little, Moving Toward the Abolition of the RTL System" [Pu zhiqiang: yi diandian cujin laojiao zhidu feichul, Southern Weekend, 10 September 12.

64 Chinese Human Rights Defenders, "Individuals Affected by Government Crackdown Around 25th Anniversary of Tiananmen Massacre," 29 May 14, updated 10 July 15; China Digital Times, "Tiananmen 25: Tight Control on Square and Online," 5 June 14; John Garnaut, "Tiananmen Square 25 Years On: New Repression a Bitter Echo of the Past," The Age, 4 June 14; CECC, 2014 Annual Report, 9 October 14, 66–67, 141. See also Pu Zhiqiang, "June Fourth' Seventeen Years Later: How I Kept a Promise," translated by Perry Link in New York Review of Books, 10 August 06. A graduate student at China University of Politics and Law in Beijing municipality at the time, Pu spent the early morning hours of June 4, 1989, in Tiananmen Square with other classmates and reported that he visited the square on June 3 every year at least until 2005. least until 2005.

65 Shan Renping, "Legal Activists Must Also Respect Rule of Law," Global Times, 8 May 14; Austin Ramzy, "Communist Party Newspaper Denounces Detained Lawyer," New York Times, 9 May 14. According to the New York Times report, "Shan Renping" is a pen name for Global

Austin Ramzy, "Communist Party Newspaper Denounces Detained Lawyer," New York Times, 9 May 14. According to the New York Times report, "Shan Renping" is a pen name for Global Times editor Hu Kijin.

66 Beijing Municipal People's Procuratorate Second Branch, "Pu Zhiqiang Indictment" [Pu zhiqiang qisu shul, reprinted in Rights Defense Network, 20 May 15; PRC Criminal Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo xingfal, passed 1 July 79, amended 14 March 97, effective 1 October 97, amended 25 December 99, 31 August 01, 29 December 01, 28 December 02, 28 February 05, 29 June 06, 28 February 09, 25 February 11, arts. 249, 293(2). Article 249 is a subset of Part 2, Chapter 4, or "crimes of infringing upon citizens' right of the person and democratic rights." Article 293(2) is a subset of Part 2, Chapter 6 "crimes of obstructing the administration of public order," Section 1 "crimes of disturbing public order." See also Rights Defense Network, "News Flash: Pu Zhiqiang Today Indicted on Crimes of Suspected Incitement of Ethnic Hatred and Picking Quarrels and Provoking Trouble" [Kuaixun: pu zhiqiang jinri bei yi shexian shandong minzu chouhen zui, xunxin zishi zui qisul, 15 May 15; Chris Buckley, "Chinese Rights Lawyer Detained in 2014 Will Stand Trial." New York Times, 15 May 15.

67 Oiwan Lam, Global Voices Advocacy, "Human Rights Lawyer's Indictment Marks the Beginning of a Weibo Inquisition' in China," 22 May 15; Rights Defense Network, "Content of Pu Zhiqiang's 28 Weibo Posts Used by the Police and Procuratorate To Indict on Picking Quarrels and Provoking Trouble, Incitement of Ethnic Hatred and Splittism Charges" [Pu zhiqiang bei gongjianfang zhikong shexian xunxin zishi, shandong minzu chouhen, shandong fenlie guojia de 28 tiao weibo neirongl, 28 January 15, items 14, 15, 18, 19, 21.

68 Perry Link, "China: Inventing a Crime," New York Review of Books, 9 February 15; Oiwan Lam, Global Voices Advocacy, "Human Rights Lawyer's Indictment Marks the Beginning of a Weibo Inquisition' in China," 22 May 15; Rights Defense Network, "C

zhiqiang an zaici yisong jianchayuan], Radio Free Asia, 8 April 15. Authorities also had investigated Pu on two other charges—"illegally obtaining personal information of citizens" and "inciting splittism"—but did not include these in the May 2015 indictment.

69 "Zhang Xuezhong: Writing Weibo Posts Also Is a Crime?—A Legal Analysis of Pu Zhiqiang's

Zhang Xuezhong: Writing Weloo Fosts Also Is a Crime!—A Legal Analysis of Pu Zhiqiang's Case" [Zhang xuezhong: xiexie weibo ye fanzui!—guanyu pu zhiqiang an de falu fenxi], Outside the Great Firewall (blog), 21 May 15; Zhang Qianfan, "Conviction for One's Words Is a Legal Travesty" [Yi yan dingzui shi fazhi daji], Financial Times, 22 May 15.

70 "Zhang Xuezhong: Writing Weibo Posts Also Is a Crime?—A Legal Analysis of Pu Zhiqiang's

Case" [Zhang xuezhong: xiexie weibo ye fanzui?—guanyu pu zhiqiang an de falu fenxi], Outside the Great Firewall (blog), 21 May 15.

71 "Trial Period for Pu Zhiqiang's Case Again Extended by Three Months" [Pu zhiqiang an shenxian zai yanchang 3 ge yue], Radio Free Asia, 20 August 15.

72 State Council General Office, Guiding Opinion on Speeding Up High-Speed Broadband Internet Construction To Advance Internet Speeds and Reduce Costs [Guowuyuan bangongting guanyu jiakuai gaosu kuandai wangluo jianshe tuijin wangluo tisu jiangfei de zhidao yijian], 16 May 15, reprinted in Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, 20 May 15; "China Vows Massive Investment To Improve Internet Services," Xinhua, 20 May 15. See also CECC, 2014 Annual Report, 9 October 14, 62.

74 "CNNIC Issues 35th 'Statistical Report on Internet Development in China'" [CNNIC fabu di 35 ci "zhongguo hulian wangluo fazhan zhuangkuang tongji baogao"], China Internet Network Information Center, 3 February 15; China Internet Network Information Center, "The 35th Statistical Report on Internet Development in China" [Di 35 ci zhongguo hulian wangluo fazhan zhuangkuang tongji baogao], January 2015, 25. <sup>75</sup> Ibid.; Ibid., 28.

76 "Active Weixin Accounts Exceeded 500 Million by End of 2014" [Weixin huoyue yonghu 2014 niandi tupo 5 yi], Radio Free Asia, 19 March 15; Jason Q. Ng, Citizen Lab, Munk School of Global Affairs, University of Toronto, "Politics, Rumors, and Ambiguity: Tracking Censorship on WeChat's Public Accounts Platform," 20 July 15. Jason Q. Ng of the University of Toronto Citizen Lab notes that WeChat "is the primary communications application for many Chinese

Internet users . . ."

77 Jason Q. Ng, Citizen Lab, Munk School of Global Affairs, University of Toronto, "Politics, Rumors, and Ambiguity: Tracking Censorship on WeChat's Public Accounts Platform," 20 July

15.

78 Cyberspace Administration of China, Internet User Account Name Management Provisions

78 Cyberspace Administration of China, Internet User Account Name Management Provisions

78 Cyberspace Administration of China, Internet User Account Name Management Provisions [Hulian wang yonghu zhanghao mingcheng guanli guiding], issued 4 February 15, effective 1 March 15. For an unofficial English translation of the regulations, see Rogier Creemers, "Internet User Account Name Management Regulations," China Copyright and Media (blog), 4 Feb-

ruary 15.

79 Josh Chin, "China Is Requiring People To Register Real Names for Some Internet Services,"
Wall Street Journal, 4 February 15; Rogier Creemers, "New CAC Rules for User Names and Social Media Handles," China Copyright and Media (blog), 4 February 15; Paul Carsten, "China Censorship Sweep Deletes More Than 60,000 Internet Accounts," Reuters, reprinted in New

York Times, 27 February 15.

O Cyberspace Administration of China, Internet User Account Name Management Provisions [Hulian wang yonghu zhanghao mingcheng guanli guiding], issued 4 February 15, effective 1 March 15, arts. 2, 5. See also "Internet User Account Name Management Regulations," translated in China Copyright and Media (blog), 4 February 15.

81 Cyberspace Administration of China, Internet User Account Name Management Provisions

Hulian wang yonghu zhanghao mingcheng guanli guidingl, issued 4 February 15, effective 1 March 15, art. 4.

\*\*2 Ibid., art 6. See also "Internet User Account Name Management Regulations," translated in China Copyright and Media (blog), 4 February 15.

\*\*3 Ibid. arts 7.8 Ibid. arts 7.8 Ibid. arts 7.8 Ibid. arts 7.8 Ibid.

nn Copyright and Media (blog), 4 February 15.

83 Ibid., arts. 7, 8. Ibid.

84 Paul Carsten, "China Censorship Sweep Deletes More Than 60,000 Internet Accounts," Reuters, reprinted in New York Times, 27 February 15.

85 "Central Government Key News Websites Cleaned Up and More Than 7,000 Closed for Violating Regulations" [Zhongyang zhongdian xinwen wangzhan qingli guanbi qiqian duo ge weigui zhanghao], Radio Free Asia, 18 March 15.

2niangnaoj, Radio Free Asia, 18 March 15.

86 Gerry Shih, "China Clamps Down on Sexual Content on WeChat," Reuters, 25 March 15;
"Chinese Internet Giant NetEase Accused of Rumour-Mongering, Spreading Pornography,"
Agence France-Presse, reprinted in South China Morning Post, 3 February 15; "China Blasts
NetEase for Spreading Porn in Latest Push To Cleanse Cyberspace," Reuters, reprinted in New

NětEase for Spreading Porn in Latest Push To Cleanse Cyberspace," Reuters, reprinted in New York Times, 2 February 15.

87 Wu Weizhen, "People's Daily Online Commentary: Creating a Healthy and Green Online Space for Young People" [Renmin wangping: wei qingshaonian dazao jiankang luse wangluo kongjian], People's Daily, 25 May 15.

88 Wang Changqin, "Ministry of Culture Rectifies Violent- and Terror-Themed Anime, Many Anime Websites Investigated" [Wenhuabu zhengzhi baokong dongman duo jia dongman wangzhan bei chal, Prospects Net, 31 March 15; Leo Kelion, "China Cracks Down on Violent Anime Online Cartoons," BBC, 1 April 15; Lilian Lin, "China's Censors Take Aim at a New Target: Japanese Cartoons," Wall Street Journal, China Real Time Report (blog), 3 April 15.

89 "Internet Regulator Shuts Down 100-Plus Illegal Dating Websites," Xinhua, 18 May 15.

90 Adrian Wan, "Censors Close WeChat Accounts for 'Spreading Distorted Historical Information.'" South China Morning Post, 20 January 15, updated 21 April 15. See also "Government"

tion," South China Morning Post, 20 January 15, updated 21 April 15. See also "Government Shuts Websites, Wechat Accounts for 'Distorting History,' 'Publishing News Without a Permit,'" Fei Chang Dao (blog), 9 February 15; "Chinese Authorities Close History Websites, CPC

Strengthens Ideological Control" [Zhongguo dangju feng lishi wangzhan zhonggong jiaqiang yishi xingtai kongzhi], Radio Free Asia, 16 February 15.

31 Adrian Wan, "Censors Close WeChat Accounts for 'Spreading Distorted Historical Information," South China Morning Post, 20 January 15, updated 21 April 15.

32 Communist Party Youth League, Central Committee Circular on Extensive Establishment of Youth Online Civilization Volunteer Teams [and] Further Advancing Youth Online Civilization Volunteer Actions [Guanyu guangfan zujian qingnian wangluo wenming zhiyuanzhe duiwu, shenru tuijin qingnian wangluo wenming zhiyuan xingdong de tongzhi], reprinted in Hegang Teacher's College website, last visited 29 July 15; "Communist Youth League To Recruit 10 Million Youth Internet Volunteers" [Gongqingtuan zhao guo qianwan qingnian wangluo yigong], South China Morning Post, 7 April 15.

33 Communist Party Youth League, Central Committee Circular on Extensive Establishment of Youth Online Civilization Volunteer Teams [and] Further Advancing Youth Online Civilization Volunteer Actions [Guanyu guangfan zujian qingnian wangluo wenming zhiyuanzhe duiwu, shenru tuijin qingnian wangluo wenming zhiyuan xingdong de tongzhi], reprinted in Hegang Teacher's College Website, last visited 29 July 15, 3; Xu Yangjingjing and Simon Denyer, "Want-ed: Ten Million Chinese Students To 'Civilize' the Internet," Washington Post, 10 April 15; Patrick Wong, "Leaked Emails Reveal Details of China's Online 'Youth Civilization Volunteers," Global Voices Online, 25 May 15.

34 Patrick Boehler, "Hackers Attack GreatFire.org, a Workaround for Websites Censored in China," New York Times, Sinosphere (blog), 20 March 15; Paul Mozur, "China Appears To Attack GitHub by Diverting Web Traffic," New York Times, 30 March 15. Eva Dou, "U.S. Coding Website GitHub Hit With Cyberattack," Wall Street Journal, 29 March 15.

56 For GreatFire.org, "Chinese Authorities Compromise Millions in Cyberattacks," 31 March 15.

57 Eva Dou, "U.S. Coding Website GitHub Hit With Cyberat

<sup>98</sup> Bill Marczak, Nicholas Weaver, et al., Citizen Lab, Munk School of Global Affairs, University of Toronto, "China's Great Cannon," 10 April 15.
<sup>99</sup> Ibid.

<sup>99</sup> Ibid.
 <sup>100</sup> Paul Mozur, "China Appears To Attack GitHub by Diverting Web Traffic," New York Times, 30 March 15.
 <sup>101</sup> Bill Marcaak, Nicholas Weaver, et al., Citizen Lab, Munk School of Global Affairs, University of Toronto, "China's Great Cannon," 10 April 15.
 <sup>102</sup> UN Human Rights Council, "Tenth Anniversary Joint Declaration: Ten Key Challenges to Freedom of Expression in the Next Decade," Addendum to Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Promotion and Protection of the Rights to Freedom of Opinion and Expression, A/HRC/14/
 <sup>20</sup>/Add 2 55 Maych 10 art 1(a)

the Promotion and Protection of the Rights to Freedom of Opinion and Expression, A/HRC/14/23/Add.2, 25 March 10, art. 1(a).

103 Sarah Cook, Freedom House, "The Politburo's Predicament: Confronting the Limitations of Chinese Communist Party Repression," January 2015, 11.

104 David Bandurski, "Taming the Flood: How China's Leaders 'Guide' Public Opinion," Asia Society, ChinaFile (blog), 20 July 15.

105 See the Chinese Digital Times Ministry of Truth archives at http://www.china digitaltimes.net/china/ministry-of-truth.

106 "Minitrue: Beijing's Decision on Hong Kong Elections," China Digital Times, 1 September 14; "Minitrue: HK Student Federation Boycotts Class," China Digital Times, 23 September 14.

107 "Minitrue: The Zhou Yongkang Case," China Digital Times, 7 December 14; Michael Forsythe, "Zhou Yongkang, Ex-Security Chief in China, Gets Life Sentence for Graft," New York Times, 11 June 15.

Sythe, "Zhou Tongkang, Ex-Security Chief in Chief, 2 June 15. See also Mimi Lau, "Gag Order Imposed on Chinese Media Over Cruise Ship Disaster," South China Morning Post, 4 June 15.

109 "Minitrue: Clamping Down on 'Under the Dome,'" China Digital Times, 3 March 15.

110 Celia Hatton, "Under the Dome: The Smog Film Taking China by Storm," BBC, 2 March

110 Celia Hatton, "Under the Dome: The Smog Film Taking Unina by Swell, Bed, 2 March 15.

111 Ba Cheng, "Beijing News: Abnormal Interference With the Supervision of Public Opinion, Breeding Tigers Inevitably Brings Trouble" [Xinjingbao: bu zhengchang ganyu yulun jiandu, biran yanghu yihuan], Beijing News, reprinted in Caixin, 31 March 15. For a translation of the March 31, 2015, Beijing News editorial, see David Bandurski, "Breeding Tigers, and China's Caged Press," China Media Project, 10 April 15.

112 Sarah Cook, Freedom House, "The Politburo's Predicament: Confronting the Limitations of Chinese Communist Party Repression," January 2015, 29. According to the Freedom House report, "The space for investigative reporting shrank, as several prominent journalists were forced to leave their positions, while others were detained and faced potential imprisonment." Hu Yong, "A Power Capable of Making Us Weep': Journalism Under Attack," Asia Society, ChinaFile (blog), 20 October 14. See also Malcolm Moore, "Advice for Journalists in China: Hire a Lawyer," Telegraph, 17 July 14.

113 David Bandurski, "Breeding Tigers, and China's Caged Press," China Media Project, 10 April 15.

<sup>114</sup> Wang Wei, "Only the Very Best: A Discussion of Southern Weekend's Methodology in Revamping the Newspaper" [Zhi zuo jingpin: nanfang zhoumo 2014 gaiban fangfa lun], Southern Media Net, 13 November 14.

115 Keith B. Richburg, "Chinese Journalists Mount Rare Protest Over an Alleged Act of Government Censorship," Washington Post, 4 January 13; CECC, 2013 Annual Report, 10 October

116 Maria Repnikova and Kecheng Fang, "Behind the Fall of China's Greatest Newspaper," Foreign Policy, TeaLeafNation (blog), 29 January 15.

117 Ba Cheng, "Beijing News: Abnormal Interference With the Supervision of Public Opinion, Breeding Tigers Inevitably Brings Trouble" [Xinjingbao: bu zhengchang ganyu yulun jiandu, biran yanghu yihuan], Beijing News, reprinted in Caixin, 31 March 15; David Bandurski, "Breeding Tigers, and China's Caged Press," China Media Project, 10 April 15.

118 China Media Project (CMP), "Supervision by Public Opinion" [Yulun jiandu], CMP Media Pictic pours of Pagearshy 10 Last printed 1 April 15.

Dictionary, 9 December 10, last visited 1 August 15.

119 Han Xiao, "Chinese Media and the Tianjin Disaster," China Media Project, 20 August 15.
See also "Tianjin: Journalism Stands as Official Line Stumbles," China Digital Times, 19 August

15.

120 "Minitrue: Media Directives on Tianjin Port Explosions," China Digital Times, 13 August 15. China Digital Times reposted directives from the Cyberspace Administration of China, the Tianjin municipality Propaganda Department, and a province-level Internet propaganda office. See also "Tianjin: Journalism Stands as Official Line Stumbles," China Digital Times, 19 August

121 Verna Yu, "Publisher of China's Leading Pro-Reform Magazine Vows To Carry on Despite Growing Pressure From Authorities," South China Morning Post, 29 April 15.

122 Ibid.; "Yanhuang Chunqiu' Forced To 'Switch Mother-in-Law,' Du Daozheng: Prepared To Discontinue Publication" ["Yanhuang chunqiu" bei po "huan pojia" du daozheng: zuohao tingkan

Discontinue Publication" ["Yanhuang chunqiu" bei po "huan pojia" du daozheng: zuohao tingkan zhunbei], Deutsche Welle, 19 September 14.

123 Minnie Chan, "Princeling Hu Deping To Head Up Embattled Liberal Magazine Yanhuang Chunqiu," South China Morning Post, 27 October 14; Verna Yu, "Publisher of China's Leading Pro-Reform Magazine Vows To Carry on Despite Growing Pressure From Authorities," South China Morning Post, 29 April 15.

124 "Yanhuang Chunqiu' Forced To 'Switch Mother-in-Law,' Du Daozheng: Prepared To Discontinue Publication" ["Yanhuang chunqiu" bei po "huan pojia" du daozheng: zuohao tingkan zhunbei], Deutsche Welle, 19 September 14.

125 "Chinese Magazine Warned by Censors, Future Now Uncertain," Radio Free Asia, 27 April

zhunbei], Deutsche Welle, 19 September 14.

125 "Chinese Magazine Warned by Censors, Future Now Uncertain," Radio Free Asia, 27 April 15.

126 "RFA Exclusive: Hu Deping To Serve as Publisher of 'Yanhuang Chunqiu,' Lu De To Serve as Executive Deputy Publisher' [RFA duijia: hu deping churen "yanhuang chunqiu" shezhang lu de ren changwu fu shezhang], Radio Free Asia, 25 October 14; Minnie Chan, "Princeling Hu Deping To Head Up Embattled Liberal Magazine Yanhuang Chunqiu," South China Morning Post, 27 October 14.

127 "Yanhuang Chunqiu' Purged, Xinhua News Agency Asks General Editor To Leave" ["Yanhuang chunqiu" bei zheng zongbian zao xinhuashe yaoqiu tuichul, Ming Pao, reprinted in Aboluowang, 25 April 15; "Chinese Magazine Warned by Censors, Future Now Uncertain," Radio Free Asia, 27 April 15.

128 Edward Wong, "CCTV, China's Propaganda Tool, Finds Itself at Center of Antigraft Drive," New York Times, 13 February 15; Liu Xin, "CCDI Vows To Fight Graft in Film, Radio, Television Industries," Global Times, 9 February 15; Alice Yan, "China To Step Up Anti-Graft Drive in Media and Broadcasting Sector," South China Morning Post, 31 January 15.

129 Edward Wong, "CCTV, China's Propaganda Tool, Finds Itself at Center of Antigraft Drive," New York Times, 13 February 15.

130 State Administration for Press, Publications, Radio, Film and Television (SAPPRFT), "SAPPRFT Announcement on Extortion Case of 21st Century Business Herald et al., Administrative Handling Details" (Guojia xinwen chuban guangdian zongju tongbao 21 shijie wang deng xinwen qiaozha anjian xingzheng chuli qingkuang], 30 April 15; "Suspension and Closure of Publications Highlight the Dilemma of Chinese Media" [Tingban tingkan zhengdun zhangxian zhongguo xinwen jiongjing], Radio Free Asia, 30 April 15; Jos McDonald, "China Closes Major Business News Website in Extortion Case," Washington Post, 30 April 15.

131 "Zhan Jiang: Chinese Media's Predicament and the Way Forward" [Zhan jiang: zhongguo meiti de kunjing yu chulu], Consensus Net, 22 January 15, 10-22

tember 14.

133 Ibid.

134 Edward Wong, "CCTV, China's Propaganda Tool, Finds Itself at Center of Antigraft Drive,"
New York Times, 13 February 15.

135 "Zhan Jiang: Chinese Media's Predicament and the Way Forward" [Zhan jiang: zhongguo meiti de kunjing yu chulul, Consensus Net, 22 January 15, 10–22 16:39:22. This interview with Zhan Jiang apparently took place on October 22, 2014, but was posted in late January 2015.

136 Liu Xin, "CCDI Vows To Fight Graft in Film, Radio, Television Industries," Global Times, 9 February 15.

137 Ibid.; Alice Yan, "China To Step Up Anti-Graft Drive in Media and Broadcasting Sector," South China Morning Post, 31 January 15.

138 Hu Jianhui, "Phony Xinhua Reporter Named Huang Sentenced to 6 Years and 6 Months for Fraud, National 'Sweep Away Pornography, Strike Down Illegal Publications' Office Announced Fourth Group of 'Three Fakes' Target Cases' [Jiamao xinhuashe jizhe xingpian huang mou huoxing 6 nian 6 ge yue, quanguo "saohuang dafei" ban tongbao si qi "san jia" zhongdian anjian], Legal Daily, reprinted in China Court, 16 January 15. The "Sweep Away Pornography, Strike Down Illegal Publications in 2015. See, e.g., "National Sweep Away Pornography, Strike Down Illegal Publications Office Announcement on Second Group Totaling 5 Cases of Fake Journalists' Fraud, Etc." [Quanguo saohuang dafei ban tongbao di'er pi gong 5 qi jia jizhe zhapian deng anjian], People's Daily, 28 April 15. April 15.

<sup>139</sup>He Yong, "Former Liaoning Television Executive Director Shi Lianwen Repents in Prison" [Liaoning guangbo dianshitai yuan taizhang shi lianwen yuzhong chanhui], People's Daily, 21 January 15.

140 David Bandurski, "Fifty Shades of Xi," China Media Project, 30 March 15.

140 David Bandurski, "Fifty Shades of Xi," China Media Project, 30 March 15.

141 Simon Denyer, "Arrest of Inspirational Editor Shen Hao Marks End of an Era for Chinese Journalism," Washington Post, 10 January 15.

142 "In '21st Century Media' Cases, Indictments Brought Against 30 Defendants and 15 Accused Entities" ["Ershiyi shiji chuanmei" xilie an 30 ming beigaoren ji 15 jia beigao danwei bei tiqi gongsul, People's Daily, 20 August 15. See also "China Indicts Dozens of Journalists, Media Companies for 'Extortion'," Radio Free Asia, 21 August 15; PRC Criminal Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo xingfal, passed 1 July 79, amended 14 March 97, effective 1 October 97, amended 25 December 99, 31 August 01, 29 December 01, 28 December 02, 28 February 05, 29 June 06, 28 February 09, 25 February 11, arts. 274, 226.

143 Bob Dietz, Committee to Protect Journalists, "In China, Mainstream Media as Well as Dissidents Under Increasing Pressure," Committee to Protect Journalists (blog), 17 December 14; Shazdeh Omari, Committee to Protect Journalists, "China Is World's Worst Jailer of the Press; Global Tally Second Worst on Record," 17 December 14.

144 "Seven of Ilham's Students Sentenced to Between Three and Eight Years" [Yilihamu an 7 xuesheng huoxing 3 zhi 8 nian], Radio Free Asia, 9 December 14.

145 Michael Martina, "China Jails Seven Students of Uighur Scholar for Separatism," Reuters, 9 December 14. For more information, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database records

9 December 14. For more information, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database records 2014-00082 on Atikem Rozi, 2013-00347 on Mutellip Imin, 2014-00100 on Perhat Halmurat, 2015-00009 on Shohret Nijat, 2015-00007 on Luo Yuwei, 2014-00134 on Abduqeyum Ablimit, and 2014-00115 on Akbar Imin.

148 Shazdeh Omari, Committee to Protect Journalists, "China Is World's Worst Jailer of the Press; Global Tally Second Worst on Record," 17 December 14.
 147 Ibid.

147 Ibid.

148 "Ilham Tohti Charged With Separatism," Global Times, 31 July 14. See also CECC, 2014 Annual Report, 9 October 14, 166.

149 Chris Buckley, "Chinese Journalist Sentenced to 7 Years on Charges of Leaking State Secrets," New York Times, 16 April 15; "Gao Yu Sentenced to 7 Years in First Instance Trial for Illegally Providing State Secrets Abroad" [Gao yu wei jingwai feifa tigong mimi yishen bei pan youqi tuxing 7 nian], People's Daily, 17 April 15.

150 "Gao Yu Sentenced to 7 Years in First Instance Trial for Illegally Providing State Secrets Abroad" [Gao yu wei jingwai feifa tigong mimi yishen bei pan youqi tuxing 7 nian], People's Daily, 17 April 15.

151 Ho Pin, "Gao Yu's Real Crime," New York Times, 28 April 15.

152 Verna Yu, "Jailed Chinese Journalist Appeals Against 'Shameless' Sentencing," South China Morning Post, 22 April 15.

153 "Baidu and Sina Weibo Begin Censoring Search Results for 'Gao Yu,'" Fei Chang Dao (blog), 19 April 15; Nicholas Bequelin (@bequelin), Twitter post, 17 April 15, 12:56 a.m.

China Morning Post, 22 April 15.

153 "Baidu and Sina Weibo Begin Censoring Search Results for 'Gao Yu,'" Fei Chang Dao (blog), 19 April 15; Nicholas Bequelin (@bequelin), Twitter post, 17 April 15, 12:56 a.m.

154 "Lawyer Zhang Xuezhong: Gao Yu's Conviction Is 'Perversion of the Law,'" translated and reprinted in Siweiluozi's Blog, 17 April 15.

155 Committee to Protect Journalists, "Chinese Reporter Arrested in Connection With Hong Kong Protest Coverage," 14 October 14; Angela Köckritz, "They Have Miao," Die Zeit, 14 January 15; Chris Buckley, "Chinese Employee of German Weekly Is Freed After 9-Month Detention," New York Times, 9 July 15. The Committee to Protect Journalists report indicates authorities detained Zhang Miao on suspicion of "committing provocative activities and creating trouble" in reference to Article 293 in the PRC Criminal Law. The Commission uses the translation "picking quarrels and provoking trouble." PRC Criminal Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo xingfa], passed 1 July 79, amended 14 March 97, effective 1 October 97, amended 25 December 99, 31 August 01, 29 December 01, 28 December 02, 28 February 05, 29 June 06, 28 February 09, 25 February 11, art. 293. For more information on Zhang Miao, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2014-00371.

156 Angela Köckritz, "They Have Miao," Die Zeit, 14 January 15.

157 William Wan, "China Harassing and Imprisoning Chinese Working for Foreign News Outlets," Washington Post, 22 January 15; Matt Schiavenza, "News Assistants: The Unsung Heroes of Journalism in China," Atlantic, 19 January 15.

158 Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, "FCCC Annual Working Conditions Report 2015," reprinted in Wall Street Journal, May 2015.

159 "Reuters Websites Become Inaccessible in China," Reuters, 20 March 15; Alistair Charlton, "Reuters News Banned in China: English and Chinese Versions Inaccessible," International Business Times, 20 March 15. Western media blocked in China include the New York Times, Bloomberg, the Wall Street Journal, and Reuters

Business Times, 20 March 15. Western media blocked in China include the New York Times, Bloomberg, the Wall Street Journal, and Reuters.

160 David Dawson, "Chinese Authorities Snuff Out Last Online Remnants of the New York Times," The Diplomat, 11 February 15.

161 "BBC Reporter's Press Credentials Confiscated During Attempt To Interview Supporters of Hong Kong Protest Event" [BBC jizhe caifang shengyuan xianggang kangyi huodong zhengjian zao moshou], BBC, 2 October 14; "Beijing's Artist Supporters of Occupy Central Taken Away. Forsign Lournalist Obstructed" [Beijing is hongyuan shon zhong hoi zhua waipadi

zhengjian zao moshou], BBC, 2 October 14; "Beijing's Artist Supporters of Occupy Central Taken Away, Foreign Journalist Obstructed" [Beijing yishujia shengyuan zhan zhong bei zhua, waimei jizhe zao zurao], Radio Free Asia, 2 October 14.

162 "Two French Reporters Attempting To Interview Hada Detained for Several Hours by Public Security and Then Expelled" [Liang ming faguo jizhe ni caifang hada bei gong'an kouliu shu xiaoshi hou quzhu], Radio Free Asia, 23 February 15; Liu Yizong, "AP Journalists Interviewing Striking Workers in Guangdong Taken Away by Officials" [Meilianshe jizhe caifang guangdong bagong gongren bei guanfang daizou], Epoch Times, 29 March 15.

163 Liu Yizong, "AP Journalists Interviewing Striking Workers in Guangdong Taken Away by Officials" [Meilianshe jizhe caifang guangdong bagong gongren bei guanfang daizou], Epoch

Times, 29 March 15; "Protest at Japanese-Financed Factory Continues, Two Associated Press Reporters Detained Briefly" [Rizi chang gongchao chixu meilianshe liang jizhe yidu bei daizou], Radio Free Asia, 26 March 15.

164 Angela Köckritz, "They Have Miao," Die Zeit, 14 January 15. According to Köckritz, authorities threatened her with visa problems and "negative consequences," and accused her of helping to organize the 2014 pro-democracy protests in Hong Kong.

165 Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, "Foreign Correspondents' Club of China (FCCC) Visa Survey 2014 Findings," reprinted in International Association of Press Clubs, 4 March 15.

166 David McKenzie, "CNN Crew Roughed Up by Police," 13 May 15, 00:30–01:09.

168 Scott Murdoch, "Al Jazeera Veteran Adrian Brown Strikes Trouble in China," Australian,

May 15.
 169 Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, "Foreign Correspondents' Club of China (FCCC)
 Visa Survey 2014 Findings," reprinted in International Association of Press Clubs, 4 March 15.
 170 Ibid. See also Freedom House, "Freedom of the Press 2015," April 2015, section on China.
 171 Foreign Correspondents' Club of China, "Foreign Correspondents' Club of China (FCCC)
 Visa Survey 2014 Findings," reprinted in International Association of Press Clubs, 4 March 15.
 172 Nicholas Kristof, "A Changed China Awaits Mr. Obama," New York Times, 8 November

<sup>172</sup>Nicholas Kristof, "A Changed China Awaits Mr. Obama," New York Times, 8 November 14.
<sup>173</sup>Office of the Press Secretary, The White House, "Remarks by President Obama and President Xi Jinping in Joint Press Conference," 12 November 14; Mark Landler, "A Fruitful Visit by Obama Ends With Blunt Words by Xi Jinping," New York Times, 12 November 14.
<sup>174</sup>Mark Landler, "A Fruitful Visit by Obama Ends With Blunt Words by Xi Jinping," New York Times, 12 November 14. Landler reported that Xi Jinping said that "When a car breaks down on the road, perhaps we need to step down and see what the problem is . . " and "Let he who tied the bell on the tiger take it off." Michael Calderone, "Chinese President Xi Jinping Suggests News Outlets Are the Ones To Blame for Visa Problems," Huffington Post, 12 November 14; Erik Wemple, "New York Times Editor on China Visa Problem: 'We're a Little Bit Hostages,'" Washington Post, 12 November 14.